
          
 

Interview with Gena Shingle Jaffe 
 

VICKIE: Hi, Gena.  Thank you so much for joining me today and joining us in the Real  
Deal magazine. I want to share with all the readers all the wonderful things you’ve been 
doing so they could learn a lot from your experience of how you’ve been able to show up 
as the REAL DEAL. So, if you could first introduce yourself and tell us what you do that 
would be great 
 
GENA: Great. Thank you so much for having me. My name is Genevieve Shingle Jaffe 
or just Gena and I am a sparkly lawyer for entrepreneurs. I work mostly with female 
online service based business owners - so coaches graphic designers, you know, 
anyone who really has online services. And I call myself a sparkly lawyer because that’s 
really who I am. I love unicorns and sparkles and pink and glitter  and all that good stuff 
and when I was a corporate lawyer in New york city I really had to stiffle that and, you 
know, really suppress who I was. And so when I started my own business I swore that I 
would never pretend to be anybody other than who I am.  So yeah, so people are like 
what’s a sparkly lawyer? And I’m like, its just me. 
 
VICKIE: So you mentioned you were in corporate first. When did you decide to leave 
corporate and what prompted that?  
 
GENA: I was working as a corporate lawyer in New York City and I met my now wife 
Jordana who was a business coach at the time and she asked me, “Have you ever 
thought about having your own business?” And I said, “No,” it was not something I ever 
thought of or something I ever wanted.  Both of my parents are working class and so for 
me, I grew up with a belief that you worked until you could retire and live off of your 401k 
and it sounded pretty awful but that was all I knew and I had a really  great job - very 
stable, very secure, you know, very, very, very, very, good - very good but I wasn't 
happy and as time went on, I was dating jordana and had met all of these other amazing 
female entrepreneurs living in New York and they were doing such incredible things and 
helping people and really just making a difference in the world and feeling good about it. 
I thought to myself, “I wonder if this is something I could do,” and they all said to me like 
we need a lawyer who can really help us because we can't afford to go to a law firm here 
and pay $500 an hour to have a contract drawn up so I saw this really amazing market 
opportunity to dive in and serve this specific group of people and charge what felt good 
to me, but was also at a rate that was affordable for these people who are startups and 
small businesses, so I made the leap in January of 2014 and it's been amazing.  It's 
been a rollercoaster ride for sure.  There's been a lot of ups, a lot of downs lots of 
craziness but it's been really an incredible journey and opportunity especially now that 
we are having a baby. 



 
VICKIE:  Yeah that's so exciting!  Congratulations  
 
GENA: Thank you. 
 
VICKIE:  So you aren't one of those people who says that they had this entrepreneurial 
bug when they were little. 
 
GENA: Nope. Never. When I was little I wanted to be a doctor  
 
VICKIE: So is it because your wife was an entrepreneur that you just saw the opportunity 
and that was just basically it? 
 
GENA: Absolutely. I never would have started my own business if it were not for her.  
 
VICKIE:  Once you got started, what was your vision at that time for what you thought 
was going to happen? 
 
GENA: You know, I had no idea. My business has changed a lot since I first started 
because i've learned a lot about the online world and about what I want for my life and 
how I want it to look and how I want my business to look.  So it's taken on different 
iterations and at first I was only working one on one with clients because I didn't know 
anything else and then I thought, you know this is why I left corporate because I wanted 
more freedom and flexibility in my life so I started offering templates, more passive 
services and then I created an online course where it was kinda like a group program 
that I could service one to many people and make a lot more money doing a lot less 
work which is kinda like the big goal.  It took some time to develop but I didn't really 
know what to expect. I just knew that I wasn't happy and I knew that this seemed like an 
incredible opportunity and yeah just kinda went with the flow for a little while 
 
VICKIE: So then was jordana your coach? 
 
GENA:  She helped me for sure. She helped me create my offerings and you know do 
some marketing but I did hire a coach as well.  
 
VICKIE: So what would you say your top struggles were? 
 
GENA: Definately reaching people. So people know that they need legal help but they 
don't know what they need and they don't always understand why it's important or why 
it's urgent and you know, urgency is what sells. And when people don't understand the 
urgency of something, then they put it off and so throughout the time that i've had my 
business that has still been a little bit of a struggle with people - like really just making 
sure that people know why legal is so important and how it protects them and why it's 
urgent and necessary to implement now.  You know that's kinda been my path of trying 
to meet that and be an easier transition for people - sometimes it comes easier than ya 
know sometimes it's easier than others and you know easier to work with certain people 
than other people but that's definitely you know was well has probably been the biggest 
constant kinda struggle and then also you know financial - that I was in corporate and I 
had a paycheck coming in every other week I paid for everything and anything and when 
you have your own business there are ebbs and flows.  My first month, I made 5 figures 
so I was like this is great and then the second month I made like 2 grand and I was like 
ohhh it's not constant so kinda getting that consistent cash flow you know took a while. I 



think it took a lot faster than a lot of other people because I have a very good work ethic 
but I had some financial struggles after my first year of business because I wasn't really 
smart with how I invested my money and it was definitely a struggle learning how to 
balance the lack of consistent cash flow and also the expenses you have when running 
your own business because when you're corporate you don't have any expenses 
 
VICKIE: Hahaha right. So the struggle for the two that you're talking about. The one 
where you're talking about creating urgency for people? Can we talk about that first? 
 
GENA: Sure 
 
VICKIE: How do you create that urgency for people in them wanting this  legal help 
 
GENA: Right. So  I don't like using fear based marketing I think it's kinda icky to be like 
you're going to get sued if you don't have a contract - that just doesn't feel good to me. 
So for me it's really been about empowering people and educating them. For me I find 
education to be empowering so it's really about telling people this is what this document 
does. This is how it protects you. This is you know this is what can happen if you don't 
have it but I don't lead with that I don't lead with the client is gonna run away with your 
money you know i'll say that this can protect your income, this can protect your brand it 
can protect your assets so really just telling people the positives of the document.  I do a 
lot of free trainings so that people really understand what these documents are and why 
they are important and in turn it creates urgency. You know it's going to protect your 
money so that your client doesn't leave or if your client stops paying, this is how you can 
go after them and get your money so that really creates urgency in terms of - then 
people think oh I really want to make sure that my money is protected. I want to make 
sure that my content it's protected, my brand and my website so it's been really about 
finding how to talk to people in a way that they feel like I'm talking to them on the same 
level because there's a lot of legal jargon and I try not to use too much of it because it 
can be scary and you know people don't understand it. Lawyers don't understand it half 
the time it's like a lot of latin. 
 
VICKIE:  Do you find that people have more urgency when they start their business or 
when they're a little more into their business and they are getting clients and they start 
going oh no now I have more clients and this is becoming more important to me 
 
GENA: Unfortunately, the latter. Hahaha 
 
VICKIE: Yeah  
 
GENA: It should be in the beginning - it should be one of the first things that you do but 
people want to invest in their website or hire a coach and all of that, thinking that well I 
don't have anything for people to steal or you know I don't have any clients yet so what 
do I need a client contract for, not understanding that every time you put yourself out 
there into the world you're opening yourself up to liability, so a lot of people come to me 
after something went wrong  
 
VICKIE: Oh no 
 
GENA: And that's when they're like oh right  
 
VICKIE: Oh no 



 
GENA: Yeah it's so frustrating. I'm like if only you had the client contract. 
 
VICKIE:  Alright, so about the whole money thing - the going up and down. I know for me 
starting out I was like ok I am a one hit wonder. Where is the next client. There was this 
gap and the money was up and down and I was like I better hoard it because I don’t 
know whats going to happen next month. So how did you get through those struggles? 
 
GENA: So i'm very open with my journey. I almost had to file bankruptcy after my first 
year of business because while I made over a hundred thousand dollars. I spent over a 
hundred thousand dollars. I hired so many coaches I had created multiple websites 
because I created a membership site, I traveled around the world and went to all these 
conferences and retreats and events and, again, I was so used to this paycheck that 
would come every other week where it was more than I needed but I just put all my eggs 
in certain baskets that were not panning out and I'm not like you where I hoarded my 
money.  I spent my money.  
 
VICKIE: Haha - its not good the other way either though.  
 
GENA: Right, right, you know, I think that there are pros and cons to both but it was 
definitely hard and I went through a serious bout of depression where I was like I'm a 
failure. I'm embarrassed. I am going to have to go back to corporate and it was a few 
months of that - of this fighting myself and battling myself and regretting decisions and 
it's never helpful - it's never a helpful too or a helpful situation to do that but basically 
what it came down to was that I was going to have to go back to a corporate job. I was 
like I'm going to have to go back to a law firm and fortunately the legal market wasn't so 
great at the time, especially where I'm living now so I applied for a bunch of jobs and I 
got a bunch of little jobs where they weren't paying much at all.  I'm not leaving the 
house for 20 an hour with a law degree so I said to myself I'm going to give it one last go 
and I'm gonna to relaunch my legal course and i'm going to put everything I have into it 
and that launch brought in 170,000 dollars and saved my business and my sanity.  
 
VICKIE: hahahah 
 
GENA: And I learned a lot of incredible lessons from that and I think sometimes the 
worst things that happen in our lives and in our businesses can be blessings because i'm 
so much smarter with my money and I'm so much smarter with how I spend my time and 
I learned that there aren't failures and that there is no such thing as a failure - there's 
lessons and opportunities to grow and I’ve really been able to help a lot of people 
because of that story and that journey because people are like oh you have such a 
successful business  and I'm like really? What does that mean? What is successful? Like 
I literally almost had to file bankruptcy you know, I'm not - I didn't have all this money to 
start my business. I'm not this overnight success story - you know I worked my butt off 
and I’m very open with my journey with depression because I think with 
entrepreneurship, you face your demons head on, you know like anything that you 
struggle with comes up because you really have to put yourself out there in front of 
people and be vulnerable and be raw and there are times when you feel crappy and 
you're not doing so great but you have to get out there and I don't like when people put 
on a front and pretend that everything is wonderful and sunshine and rainbows in their 
life because it's not true and so you know I’ve kinda taken a stand for authenticity as 
much as possible.  



 
VICKIE: So that kinda leads into my question about how you gained so many followers -
so I have followed you and I know how vulnerable and authentic you are and I saw some 
of the posts you have been very open personally with stuff that has been going on and I 
tell people because I coach them on story that the vulnerability part is the part that 
attaches people's hearts the most but a lot of people don't want to do that. They think 
something is going to happen - that people won't like that, you know you're getting 
judged either way so what would you tell those people? What would you tell those 
people who are like I'm not sure if I want to put that side up? I need to look perfect. I 
need to have a certain image if I want to let's say command a high price for a high end 
client. I want to make sure I look a certain way so that I can be viewed as valuable. 
 
GENA:  Totally. I get that and it's hard and it's scary to put yourself out there like that but 
if you want to be viewed as real down to earth authentic person then it really is about 
sharing the best and the worst of you. You know, nobody's perfect, no one has an easy 
you know, sunshinry life every day, all the time.  Just because you want to charge 
25,000 dollars doesn't mean that you have to pretend that everything in your life is 
perfect. Our industry is about connecting with people and in order to connect with 
people, you have to be real. You have to be raw. You have to be open and I'm not 
saying you have to share like your deepest darkest secrets with people but if you want 
somebody to trust you and open up to you then you need to open up and give them a 
little something as well and that's the one thing that when I work with people that I want 
to know their story and I want to know about them. I don't want to know the highlights of 
their life, I want to know the shadows - like what are your struggles. How did you get to 
where you are today because I guarantee you that you've gotten further from the harder 
times than the easier happier times because the hard times, the shadow side, that's 
where the most transformation comes in, and again, it's not for everyone - sharing and 
being so vulnerable. I’ve definitely gotten judged for it but I'm comfortable enough with 
everything that I've been through at this point that I don't care now if I shared it when I 
was in it - like when I was at my deepest darkest point, I probably would have been 
really upset if people came at me with negative comments so I'm not saying that you 
need to share it while you're in it.  Maybe you share it when you're on the other side, 
when you're feeling a little stronger and more confident about it and all the bad things 
that have happened that you went through because it's hard enough coming out of a 
struggle - you know, I tell people, here's where I was and this is what I went through and 
now I'm here and people are like wow I’m over here at this point. I'm over here where 
you were and I want to get to where you are now. Oh you actually have real life 
experience with that. I'm going to trust you. I'm going to invest in you. I want you to share 
your secrets with me and I think that at least for me how I operate and I know that you 
know with sales and marketing and with the psychological techniques and tools it's about 
connecting with people on a real level. 
 
VICKIE: Yeah so aside from that is there anything else you would tell somebody who is 
wanting to improve their expert status? 
 
GENA: It's really just about getting in front of people. It doesn't have to be in front of 
thousands of people it could be in front of 10 people, it could be in front of one person. 
It's about finding what do you know better than someone else - it's not about being an 
“expert” because everyone is an expert at something compared to somebody else what I 
love, my wife gives this great analogy - it's that to a third grader, a fourth grader is a 
hero.  They’re only one year older.  You have one more year of experience but they're 



like woah they're so cool, they're so knowledgeable, they're so whatever and just 
because you might not have 10 years of experience, you can still help somebody that's 
just starting out and just every every opportunity that you have to touch somebody, to 
help them is an opportunity for you to grow to feel more of an expert to feel more 
confident in your own abilities but you don't need to get to the highest point before you 
put yourself out there. It's just about putting yourself out there now and trusting that there 
is someone out there who needs to hear your story the way that you tell it  
 
VICKIE: Is there something that you did to increase your confidence? I mean, you seem 
like such a confident person already. Did you have issues with that and did you do 
something to improve it? 
 
GENA: I did when I went through my financial struggles. I was a nationally competitive 
gymnast my whole life and a musical theater person and so I'm used to being in front of 
people, performing. In gymnastics, you're like half naked performing in front of 
thousands of people,  
 
VICKIE: right hahaha 
 
GENA: I love being in the spotlight so for me that wasn't really ever an issue except 
when I went through the really hard time that I did. I was scared to put myself out there 
because I was going to be viewed as a fraud right now because I'm not “successful” right 
now but I found that putting myself out there as I was vulnerable, a little bit broken and 
raw, helped me connect. You know it's all about connections - connect with people on a 
different level. And so I'm an extrovert and my wife is an introvert and so for her it's very 
different and so it's not about doing webinars and facebook lives and emails and events 
and all of that - it's about finding your own little niche, it's about finding your own space 
on the internet that works for you. You know I don't mind being in front of people but my 
wife prefers to be behind the computer on the couch in her pajamas. You know you can 
connect with people and be raw and verbal without having to show your face or without 
having to literally speak to someone on the phone. 
 
VICKIE: So I saw in your group that you just seem to get so many people joining and 
following so easily. I mean, that's what it probably seemed like to other people watching. 
What do you attribute the fast growing popularity of you and Jordana, both? 
 
GENA: I think we are both different in that we’re this married couple. There's two women 
you know, so we both connect better with women and our group is all women business 
owners so the two of us together had different followers but we also have overlapping 
clients. I think our intention with having our Facebook group was so that there would be 
this sacred safe kinda slumber party environment where you can come and share where 
you are and be vulnerable and not be judged in any way and we kind of created that 
space by being vulnerable ourselves and sharing ourselves and sharing our journey and 
you know when we first started the group, Facebook groups weren't really a big thing at 
the time and so you know now Facebook has integrated all these groups and I think that 
it was a very unique space at the time that we created it. People were really craving it -
they were really wanting a sisterhood and that's kinda what that space provided and 
because there were two leaders who were very different yet very similar and we 
happened to be married, it think it reached a very broad audience because you know we 
each brought something different but you know we are at the point now where we don't 
really need it. It’s very group lead - it's very you know, especially with me being pregnant 



I haven't been as involved in my business because I'm growing a baby but I think it's 
gotten to the point where it's very group and peer lead and it's not this is our space and 
this is what we do here – no, come and share where you with other people and you 
know it's free and I think that's what people need.  You know again it all comes down to 
connection. 
 
VICKIE: So would you call that your secret sauce? Connection? 
 
GENA: I guess you know I've never thought about it before but it's I guess I've brought it 
up a lot. 
 
VICKIE: Yeah. 
 
GENA: Yeah, I think that it's important for any business owner to connect and whether 
it's through face to face or on the phone or through a Facebook ad through marketing it's 
about really touching somebody and speaking to them in a way in which they need to 
hear it. 
 
VICKIE: Is there anything that you wish you would have known when you started? 
 
GENA: I knew but I just didn't listen - that it's a marathon starting and running a business 
it's not a sprint and I tried to sprint through a lot of the beginning. I was like I'm going to 
get my name out there. I'm going to make a lot of money and I'm going to do it fast 
because I'm a very goal oriented person and I'm a competitive athlete and so for me I 
needed this as a competition against myself, and because of that, I ended up with 
financial struggles.  Now I did get a lot of followers very quickly and grew my list very 
quickly and got my name out there very quickly so in some ways it was successful but in 
other ways it wasn't as beneficial to again try and invest in everything at one time. 
 
VICKIE: So now that you're going to be a new momma soon, is there anything that's 
going to change in your business?  
 
GENA: It’s hard to say because I don’t know what it's like to be a mom. At this stage 
right now, I'm planning on going on maternity leave.  I'm trying to get my business super 
automated. I’m getting emails written that will be sent out while I’m on maternity leave. 
I'm getting my team up to speed and making sure they know what to do if someone 
emails and has a question. I have other lawyers that I can refer people who if they need 
something when i'm not available so I'm planning on 8 - 12 weeks of not really being 
present but still making money through passive income streams hopefully. 
 
VICKIE: I’m sure. 
 
GENA: And then it's gonna be about how he does as a baby and I'm planning on 
breastfeeding so seeing how that goes. My parents live really close by and they are 
going to watch him for 2 days a week so Jordana and I can have several hours for those 
two days to get work done. I think it's going to make us more productive because we are 
going to have to use our time more wisely - now it's like we're in front of the computer for 
8 hours but I'm on Facebook for like 6 of them so it's like am I really getting work done? 
So I’m definitely not working everyday. I will not be in front of my computer every day like 
I am now.  I'm going to be really present with his life but beside that, I think it's going to 
be a wait and see kind of thing which is hard because Jordana and I are both planners 
and everyone is like you can't plan for this. 



 
VICKIE: Yeah, you kinda just have to go with the flow sometimes. So other than that 
what else is in the future for you? 
 
GENA: That's really a baby. 
 
VICKIE: That's not big enough right? Hahaha 
 
GENA: I think that there's something else that's brewing. I think with birthing a baby we 
might be birthing something else but I don't know what it is yet because this year has 
been very different for me in terms of my life and my business, being pregnant. I've had 
to make a lot of changes and shifts because I was really sick in the beginning and so my 
coach even said to me I feel like there's something that you're going to be offering next 
year that's very different and I said I feel the same way but I don't know what it is yet so 
again, we will wait and see and I'm excited to see what it is. I'm excited to be creative 
and offer something that's very different. Maybe something that has nothing to do with 
law I think that would be really fun. 
 
VICKIE: Ahh there's a little hint there. 
 
GENA: Yeah we’ll all need to wait and see ….  
 
VICKIE: Alright cool.  Well, thank you so much for doing this interview with me. I so 
appreciate it and I know everybody is going to get something out of your wise words. 
 
GENA: Well, thank you so much for having me. Hopefully people do get a lot out of it –
again, pregnancy brain so sometimes I'm like I don't even know what I'm saying. 
 
VICKIE: Yeah I relate to that. Been there before so. Alright thank you.  
 
GENA: Thanks. 
 
	


